
Vale
Ronda Vivien Gardner

21st April 1949 - 1st December 2023
We are here today to say a final goodbye to our 

Mum, Nana, Sister, Aunty and dear friend Ronda.
All that knew Mum were well aware that ‘grey’ 

did not exist – she was very much a black and white, 
spades a spade person but it is this trait that made 
most truly love her – her true essence. There was a 
little something special about her – even those that 
feared her were somehow drawn to her. It may have 
had something to do with her colourful vocabulary 
– she had a talent for turning a simple sentence into 
a masterpiece of colourful expressive language - no 
sentence was complete without ‘FAARRK’ being 
featured along the way.

We had a very fortunate childhood growing up on 
Norfolk Island in the beautiful home that Mum and 
Dad built together at Bumboras. All the neighbours 
new when dinner was ready, when Jim was being 
beckoned or when the kids were ‘in the shit’. Brendon 
seemed to be a name often echoing across the valley 
– of course always in a loving kind and gentle manner 
– never with profanity.

Mum was quite the hostess and we have many 
memories getting up late to visit the bathroom, 
sneaking out into the dining room and peering 
through the window to find a cohort of topless woman 
frolicking in our swimming pool! As parents ourselves 
now, Mum has frequently lectured all of us on drinking 
around our children – pot calling kettle black!

Ronda established and owned the hairdressing 
Salon ‘The Cut Above’ – most of you will know the 
endearing ‘nickname’ that we dare not speak of right 
now (See You Next Tuesday) but there are certainly 
some fond and funny memories had upstairs in 
Foodlands.

Mum was renowned for her baking skills, many 
mouths salivate at the mere thought of her Chocolate 

Eclairs, Jelly Cakes, Pavalova and Lamingtons. She 
had quite the sweet tooth our dear mum, Aunty Di sent 
over some Easter Bunnies for us one year and in true 
Ronda style she was a little peckish and decided at 
midnight to carefully unwrap the alfoil of one bunny 
and eat one ear and then carefully mould the foil back. 
Consequently, a week later, there were four children in 
tears as their bunnies had no ears! Dad was furious as 
he had to now deal with four mortified children.

In 1991, the family decided to move to NZ for a 
period. This seemed to be the start of a backwards and 
forwards journey as Mum always considered Norfolk 
Island her true home and her heart often drew her back 
here.

As you all know mum was medevac’d to Australia, 
Anzac day 2022. Mum’s wish was to be able to return 
to Norfolk Island as a resident on the Randa however 
this was not possible due to her level of care needed. 
She dearly loved the staff at the Norfolk Island 
Hospital, not only were they her clinicians, they were 
her friends. The family would like to sincerely thank 
the staff for their unwavering and compassionate care 
provided to mum over numerous occasions.

Mum has since been living at the Te Mana care 
facility close by to both Brooke and Dionne. Ironically, 

(continued overleaf)

The Norfolk Wave Recycling Centre – Community 
Update - continued

In time it is hoped, this positive experience will 
shift people’s attitudes from viewing their refuse as 
waste to seeing it as a resource.

On Glass Sand
We follow the NSW Safework Guidelines in all our 

work, including when processing the glass into sand. 
Staff working in the vicinity of this machinery must 
wear appropriate PPE. Our glass screener grades the 
sand into five sizes, ranging from dust to approximately 
5mm pieces. The large pile of glass sand located in 
the bulky waste drop-off area is from before the 
transition and is unscreened. There is potential for it 
to be screened otherwise the unscreened glass can be 
utilized in a wide range of applications. None of our 
sand or dust is fine enough to pose a risk of silicosis.

On Microplastic Contamination
Microplastic is a worldwide problem and rightly so 

there are concerns within the community regarding the 
risk of microplastic contamination from our products. 
Rest assured, we’re not here to add to the problem. 
The Norfolk Islander article last week delved deep 
into our plastics process; if this interests you, then 
it’s worth going back for a read. The Resin8 concrete 
aggregate we’re creating is a robust and innovative 
product combining carbon, polymers, and hydrated 
lime. The risk of microplastic contamination only 
comes with inappropriate application. We would not, 
for example, allow it to be used as road base where 
it would be subject to high wear and tear. When used 
in slabs, footpaths, and besser blocks, it is a stable 
and environmentally sound substitute to crushed rock 
aggregate. 

Thank you to everyone who continues to give us 
positive, negative, or simply reflective feedback. 
They’re all of equal value to us and open the way to 
great conversations! 

Thaenks f aklan 
Lil, Mandi, Nat, and the Revolve Your World team! 

Eileen Annette Richards - continued
Mum was a fearlessly independent person who did 

not ask for or accept help easily as some of you may 
recall. If the problem could be fixed with blu tac or put 
aside to be sorted for another day, that was Mum. One 
of her favourite sayings was “morla nor sa touch et!” 
She was easy to like but hard to get to know and once 
you did she was loyal and very kind. 

Mum, we are so proud to call you our Mum, Nanna, 
Nanny, Nanny Darling, Sister, Aunt, friend and we 
honour you today. With great sadness in our hearts we 
say farewell to you. In the days, months, and years 
ahead you will always be in our hearts, in our words 
and in our actions. 

Thank you for Eileen Richards
The family of Eileen would like to thank the many 

people for their love, support whilst Mum was unwell 
and following Mum’s passing. To the messages, phone 
calls, offers to help, and hugs of support has meant a 
great deal to the family.

Thank you so much to the following people:
• Gary, Lynne, Terry, and Duncan for offering 

your homes.
• Don Reynolds and Ralph Weslake for the loan of 

cars for Debra and Faye’s family. 
• Our Aunts and family who showed us love and 

support.
• David Fell for leading the service and supporting 

us to create and deliver our farewell to Mum.
• Jodie Williams for guiding another family 

through the process of celebrating our Mum’s 
life and for designing the service booklet. Also 
for providing the recording of Richard Bataille 
and songs to add depth to honouring our Mum. 
We appreciate your kindness and offer to assist 
us even though you have given up this role.

• The family and friends who made wreathes and 
for Aunty Robin for the beautiful centre piece.

• Shane and the grave-diggers for continuing the 
long held tradition of creating the resting place 
for Mum and for your hard work in the heat of 
the day

• Tardy for driving Mum and making sure it all 
went on schedule

• Alec, Roy, Allan, Ponna, Wiggy, Pendo, Gae, 
Phil McDowell and Peter Randall for playing at 
All Saints Church during the service. It was so 
lovely to hear your playing. Mum would be sa 
love et

• Those who helped make All Saints Church look 
lovely

• Tiana, Mitchell, Will, Liam for handing out the 
service booklets

• Milton Bradley and the Lions Club for the sound 
system

• Bumboras Uke Band for playing at the graveside 
service – yorlye sound so gude

• Don Reynolds and band for singing of John 
Adams’ prayer.

• Wesley James Quintal for leading the Pitcairn 
Anthem

• Gary Summerscales for videoing the service.
• Norfolk Island Golf Club members and workers 

for use of the Golf Club and those sullen who 
provided plenty of food for the wake

• Vince Reeves for making the cross on behalf of 
the Lions Club.

You all contributed to making Mum’s funeral so 
special and from the bottom of our hearts, thanks 
fu ucklun. Also to those sullen who we may have 
inadvertently missed off the list, thank you for your 
help and support.
 

‘Ken and Cassie Christian, welcomed into the world 
their 3rd child on The 5th of January,

A Little baby Brother to Rosie and Jimmy.
Forrest Andrew Christian- weighing 3.680 kg
We would like to Thank all our wonderful families 

and friends for all your love and support.
We especially would like to thank Gumsy/Mum/

Rosemary for being off the Island away from home, 
for 6 weeks with us, for all your help and support 
waiting for the arrival of Forrest.

We are happy to get back to “ de baas side orn 
earth” again.’

Wide selection of new books for all ages!
 Fiction • Non- fiction • Lifestyle 
Manga • Teen and early readers

A huge range of
 beautiful children’s picture books. 

Children’s storytime under the trees resumes 
when school returns, 10am every Saturday.

Shop 2, 7 New Cascade Rd.
Phone: 53383.

Public Enemy Number One? 
“For most of his working life, controversial 

Australian journalist Wilfred Burchett chose to report 
wars of the 20th century from ‘the other side’. For this 
he paid a big price.

Many in his native Australia labelled him a traitor. 
Some would have gladly seen him hung for treason.

Burchett was the first western journalist to make it 
to Hiroshima three weeks after the world’s first atom 
bomb was dropped. “I Write this as a Warning to the 
Word”. So began Burchett’s biggest scoop of World 
War II as he sat typing out the story in the rubble of 
that shattered city. 

Burchett had an uncanny skill for smelling out 
the real story and broke with 
conventional western media 
perceptions of ‘goodies’ and 
‘baddies’ in Third World 
independence struggles. 

His long-standing friendship 
with Ho Chi Minh, the leader of 
North Vietnam in its struggles 
against the French and the 
Americans enabled Wilfred to 
live among the Vietcong during 
the Vietnam war. He wore the 
black pyjamas as he  bicycled 
around the country reporting 
and dodging the giant US B52 
bombing raids. 

Burchett always justified his 
reporting from the unpopular 
side by saying he was  ‘first 
and foremost a citizen of the 
world’. Sentiments  still run high 
against Burchett in Australia, so 

much so, despite Public Enemy Number One winning 
many overseas festival prizes, the film has never been 
screened on Australian television. 

Filmmaker David Bradbury will present his film 
and answer questions afterwards next Saturday 
night (17th) at Ferny Lane theatre, 7.30pm. 
Admission$15.

POSITIONS VACANT

GOVERNORS LODGE are seeking a CASUAL 
DISH HAND to work Monday & Tuesday nights with 
the possibility of more hours. Please call 24400 or 
email catering@governorslodge.com to apply.

Contact Joel on 51124Contact Nathan on 51124

Social Golf
Bruce Lockhart took out this week’s Veteran’s Golf 

on Tuesday scoring 23 points. Peter Bell was second 
on 21 points and Judy Spicer took third on 20 points in 
a countback over Fred Howe. 

Toby Christian won last week’s Norfolk Island 
Mechanical Chook Run and Ella Kay Ellis took out 
the Choc Run matching her brother’s performance 
from the previous week.

What’s on the week ahead:
- Saturday 24th June: Island 

Crystals Challenge – Rd 1
- Tuesday 27th June: 

Veterans Golf – 2:30pm
- Wednesday 28th  June: 

Stroke and Putting 
- Friday 30th June: Norfolk 

Island Mechanical Chook 
Run and Junior Choc Run

- Saturday 1st July: Olive 
Café Monthly Medal and 
Lisner Trophy
What is just around the 

corner
- Tuesday 4th July: Veterans 

Golf – 2:30pm
- Wednesday 5th July: 

Ansbury Christian Trophy 
with Bonus Points thanks 
to 2 Drips 

- Friday 7th July: Norfolk 
Island Mechanical Chook 
Run and Junior Choc Run

- Saturday 8th July: Trading Post Individual 
Stableford

Wining & Dining
The bar is open Tuesday to Saturday from 11am and 

will be open Sunday and Monday’s when competitions 
are on. For Sea Breeze Café winter opening times 
please call Taya directly on 51624.

 
Good golfing everyone!

Email - news@thenorfolkislander.com

The Norfolk Wave Recycling Centre – Community 
Update - continued

In time it is hoped, this positive experience will 
shift people’s attitudes from viewing their refuse as 
waste to seeing it as a resource.

On Glass Sand
We follow the NSW Safework Guidelines in all our 

work, including when processing the glass into sand. 
Staff working in the vicinity of this machinery must 
wear appropriate PPE. Our glass screener grades the 
sand into five sizes, ranging from dust to approximately 
5mm pieces. The large pile of glass sand located in 
the bulky waste drop-off area is from before the 
transition and is unscreened. There is potential for it 
to be screened otherwise the unscreened glass can be 
utilized in a wide range of applications. None of our 
sand or dust is fine enough to pose a risk of silicosis.

On Microplastic Contamination
Microplastic is a worldwide problem and rightly so 

there are concerns within the community regarding the 
risk of microplastic contamination from our products. 
Rest assured, we’re not here to add to the problem. 
The Norfolk Islander article last week delved deep 
into our plastics process; if this interests you, then 
it’s worth going back for a read. The Resin8 concrete 
aggregate we’re creating is a robust and innovative 
product combining carbon, polymers, and hydrated 
lime. The risk of microplastic contamination only 
comes with inappropriate application. We would not, 
for example, allow it to be used as road base where 
it would be subject to high wear and tear. When used 
in slabs, footpaths, and besser blocks, it is a stable 
and environmentally sound substitute to crushed rock 
aggregate. 

Thank you to everyone who continues to give us 
positive, negative, or simply reflective feedback. 
They’re all of equal value to us and open the way to 
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Thaenks f aklan 
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Mum was a fearlessly independent person who did 

not ask for or accept help easily as some of you may 
recall. If the problem could be fixed with blu tac or put 
aside to be sorted for another day, that was Mum. One 
of her favourite sayings was “morla nor sa touch et!” 
She was easy to like but hard to get to know and once 
you did she was loyal and very kind. 

Mum, we are so proud to call you our Mum, Nanna, 
Nanny, Nanny Darling, Sister, Aunt, friend and we 
honour you today. With great sadness in our hearts we 
say farewell to you. In the days, months, and years 
ahead you will always be in our hearts, in our words 
and in our actions. 

Thank you for Eileen Richards
The family of Eileen would like to thank the many 

people for their love, support whilst Mum was unwell 
and following Mum’s passing. To the messages, phone 
calls, offers to help, and hugs of support has meant a 
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Thank you so much to the following people:
• Gary, Lynne, Terry, and Duncan for offering 

your homes.
• Don Reynolds and Ralph Weslake for the loan of 
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• David Fell for leading the service and supporting 

us to create and deliver our farewell to Mum.
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through the process of celebrating our Mum’s 
life and for designing the service booklet. Also 
for providing the recording of Richard Bataille 
and songs to add depth to honouring our Mum. 
We appreciate your kindness and offer to assist 
us even though you have given up this role.
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for Mum and for your hard work in the heat of 
the day
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• Alec, Roy, Allan, Ponna, Wiggy, Pendo, Gae, 
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• Those who helped make All Saints Church look 
lovely
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service booklets

• Milton Bradley and the Lions Club for the sound 
system

• Bumboras Uke Band for playing at the graveside 
service – yorlye sound so gude

• Don Reynolds and band for singing of John 
Adams’ prayer.

• Wesley James Quintal for leading the Pitcairn 
Anthem

• Gary Summerscales for videoing the service.
• Norfolk Island Golf Club members and workers 

for use of the Golf Club and those sullen who 
provided plenty of food for the wake

• Vince Reeves for making the cross on behalf of 
the Lions Club.

You all contributed to making Mum’s funeral so 
special and from the bottom of our hearts, thanks 
fu ucklun. Also to those sullen who we may have 
inadvertently missed off the list, thank you for your 
help and support.
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A Little baby Brother to Rosie and Jimmy.
Forrest Andrew Christian- weighing 3.680 kg
We would like to Thank all our wonderful families 

and friends for all your love and support.
We especially would like to thank Gumsy/Mum/

Rosemary for being off the Island away from home, 
for 6 weeks with us, for all your help and support 
waiting for the arrival of Forrest.

We are happy to get back to “ de baas side orn 
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Wide selection of new books for all ages!
 Fiction • Non- fiction • Lifestyle 
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A huge range of
 beautiful children’s picture books. 

Children’s storytime under the trees resumes 
when school returns, 10am every Saturday.

Shop 2, 7 New Cascade Rd.
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Public Enemy Number One? 
“For most of his working life, controversial 

Australian journalist Wilfred Burchett chose to report 
wars of the 20th century from ‘the other side’. For this 
he paid a big price.

Many in his native Australia labelled him a traitor. 
Some would have gladly seen him hung for treason.

Burchett was the first western journalist to make it 
to Hiroshima three weeks after the world’s first atom 
bomb was dropped. “I Write this as a Warning to the 
Word”. So began Burchett’s biggest scoop of World 
War II as he sat typing out the story in the rubble of 
that shattered city. 

Burchett had an uncanny skill for smelling out 
the real story and broke with 
conventional western media 
perceptions of ‘goodies’ and 
‘baddies’ in Third World 
independence struggles. 

His long-standing friendship 
with Ho Chi Minh, the leader of 
North Vietnam in its struggles 
against the French and the 
Americans enabled Wilfred to 
live among the Vietcong during 
the Vietnam war. He wore the 
black pyjamas as he  bicycled 
around the country reporting 
and dodging the giant US B52 
bombing raids. 

Burchett always justified his 
reporting from the unpopular 
side by saying he was  ‘first 
and foremost a citizen of the 
world’. Sentiments  still run high 
against Burchett in Australia, so 

much so, despite Public Enemy Number One winning 
many overseas festival prizes, the film has never been 
screened on Australian television. 

Filmmaker David Bradbury will present his film 
and answer questions afterwards next Saturday 
night (17th) at Ferny Lane theatre, 7.30pm. 
Admission$15.

POSITIONS VACANT

GOVERNORS LODGE are seeking a CASUAL 
DISH HAND to work Monday & Tuesday nights with 
the possibility of more hours. Please call 24400 or 
email catering@governorslodge.com to apply.

Contact Joel on 51124Contact Nathan on 51124

Social Golf
Bruce Lockhart took out this week’s Veteran’s Golf 

on Tuesday scoring 23 points. Peter Bell was second 
on 21 points and Judy Spicer took third on 20 points in 
a countback over Fred Howe. 

Toby Christian won last week’s Norfolk Island 
Mechanical Chook Run and Ella Kay Ellis took out 
the Choc Run matching her brother’s performance 
from the previous week.

What’s on the week ahead:
- Saturday 24th June: Island 

Crystals Challenge – Rd 1
- Tuesday 27th June: 

Veterans Golf – 2:30pm
- Wednesday 28th  June: 

Stroke and Putting 
- Friday 30th June: Norfolk 

Island Mechanical Chook 
Run and Junior Choc Run

- Saturday 1st July: Olive 
Café Monthly Medal and 
Lisner Trophy
What is just around the 

corner
- Tuesday 4th July: Veterans 

Golf – 2:30pm
- Wednesday 5th July: 

Ansbury Christian Trophy 
with Bonus Points thanks 
to 2 Drips 

- Friday 7th July: Norfolk 
Island Mechanical Chook 
Run and Junior Choc Run

- Saturday 8th July: Trading Post Individual 
Stableford

Wining & Dining
The bar is open Tuesday to Saturday from 11am and 

will be open Sunday and Monday’s when competitions 
are on. For Sea Breeze Café winter opening times 
please call Taya directly on 51624.

 
Good golfing everyone!

Email - news@thenorfolkislander.com

Cadets On Patrol
In recent weeks the Norfolk Island Cadet Unit 

celebrated its 25th Anniversary with a great weekend 
of activities. The Unit was lucky enough to have Senior 
Officers from Australia visit along with Senior Cadets 
from the National & NSW Brigade. The weekend 
culminated with a Dining in night at the local RSL 
Club.

Last Friday 8 Senior Officer and Cadets from 
Australia arrived to assist the 230ACU Norfolk 
Island Cadet Unit celebrate its 25th Anniversary, with 
MAJGEN Douglas Laidlaw AM CSC, the guest of 
honour. MAJ GEN Laidlaw is currently appointed 
Head of the Joint Support Services Division with 
responsibilities that include national policy settings 
and engagement for ADF Reserves.  Douglas was 
awarded the Conspicuous Service Cross (CSC) for his 
command of a rifle company in Malaysia in response 
to the 2005 Boxing Day Tsunami on OP SUMATRA 
ASSIST and made a Member of the Order of Australia 
(AM) in 2021 for his command of the 4th Brigade and 
Joint Task Force 646 on OP BUSHFIRES ASSIST 
2019-2020. MAJGEN Laidlaw was accompanied by 
his ADC Captain Naomi Manaley.

Together with the Commanding Officer NSW AAC 
Brigade, COL Andrew White CSC and his Deputy 

LTCOL Rueben Dowd along with the ADF Liaison 
Officer Major David Poirier and 3 cadets from National 
& NSW CADET CUO Jack Patterson, CADET CUO 
Emma Anderson & CADET WO1 Matt Havenaar, 
they participated in the activities over the weekend.

(continued overleaf)

Tourism News
 Watawieh yorlyi and a big welcome to our visitors,

Calendar of Events February 2023
Please note: Events and Festivals can be postponed 

or cancelled without notice.
- 4-12  International Clay Target Shoot 

championships
-  15 Government House Charity Open Day
- 3-17 Vets Golf tournament
- 19-24  South Pacific Pairs Bowling tournament

Bookeasy Training and Development 
Manager

It has been a pleasure to welcome back Chris 
Telenta for a week of Book Easy training and updates 
with local operators and the VIC staff.

It has been a great opportunity for tourist operators 
to have face-to-face sessions with Chris to learn about 
improving product listings such as having instant 
confirmation, correct information, great images and 
advise on how to look after your Book Easy console; 
aiming to increase bookings.

Book Easy is the reservation system used on the 
Norfolk Island Tourism website norfolkisland.com.au 
and is a one stop shop for potential visitors, where they 
can book accommodation, tours and car hire. 

The commission of 15% is one of the lowest around 
and commission earned stays on the island. If you 
missed Chris this trip, Book Easy offer online training, 
contact the VIC for details.

Wedding Services Directory
The Visitor Information Centre quite often receives 

enquiries about getting married on Norfolk Island. 
We are currently updating the information we have 

on file. If you provide a service e.g make-up, wedding 
cars, photographer, venues, planning etc please phone 
22147 or email your details to nitourism@nirc.gov.nf

Vale
Patricia Frances Conaghan

16th February 1955 - 23rd December 2022
Patricia Frances  Conaghan,affectionately known 

as Pat, passed away at the Norfolk Island Hospital on 
Friday evening 23rd December 2022.

Pat was born at the Norfolk Island Hospital on 16th 
February 1955.

Pat was the youngest daughter to OE’Noni  (nee 
Buffett) and Morton Conaghan, mother to Kelly and 
grandmother to Diaz. Sister to Lorraine (Boudan), 
Kathleen (Bailey), Colleen (Vincent) and Sandra 
(Woodhouse)  and so loved sister-in-law to Gaetan, 
and Erle, and Auntie to many nieces and nephews.

Pat’s endearing personality also extends to her 
countless friends here on Norfolk Island and abroad.

Affectionately known as Bubs during her younger 
years as well as Treesh or Trishie.

She is so dearly loved and she will be so dearly 
remembered.

Let each of us, in our own way, focus on the love, 
the joy, the happiness that Pat, in her own way brought 
into our lives.

For having Pat in our lives, we have been blest in 
so many different ways, but now the time has come 
for her to rest. In life we loved her dearly, in death we 
shall do the same.

Throughout her whole life Pat was lovingly cared 
for by her mother Noni. When Noni passed  away in 
2000, Pat continued to be cared for day by day by her 
sisters, in their own individual ways.                          

The surrendering our dear sister Pat to our loving 
Lord, is indeed a privilege and a blessing to release her 
into his tender loving care. We will each treasure, in our 
own way, the memories we have of our Pat and they 
will help us to cope today and all of our tomorrows.

No one will ever really know the personal torments 
Pat endured throughout her whole life.

Pat attended the Norfolk Island Central School, 
leaving school at fifteen. It was Pat’s desire to become 

a hairdresser but sadly, Pat was unable to fulfil this 
ambition.

Apart for a few visits to New Zealand and Australia, 
Pat lived all her life on Norfolk Island.

Pat so enjoyed her weekly ‘times’ at the N/I Leagues 
Club and the N/L RSL Club on Friday evenings. Up 
to the last few weeks Pat was still often winning the 
weekly ‘meat pack’ raffle.

We all observed Pat’s outward smile but not her 
inner pain.

Differing pains invaded every single thought Pat 
had. Indeed, it made Pat cry internally and be so 
deeply, deeply sad. Pat’s physical and mental anguish 
will now forever cease --- now replaced with peace.

TODAY  ---   We all remember the great times, the 
good times we had with Pat.

 We will forever remember Pat’s sense of humour, 
some times a little naughty, Pat’s singing, the party 
times she so enjoyed, and her beautiful and very, very 
generous giving nature.

Everyone who visited Pat in her immaculate kept 
home at 80 New Cascade Road will remember the 
friendly welcome, sitting at her kitchen table, and 
sharing in  table-talk.  Pat’s Bible was always on the

(continued overleaf)

In The Village -  Open 6 day per week
Thursday to Tuesday  

CLOSED WEDNESDAY

Coffee Machine is ready at 6.30am with 
Old Quarter Coffee Merchants Coffee

So is the kitchen with Bacon & Eggs, Rolls, 
Breaky Burgers & lots more breakfast items.

BREAKFAST 6.30-11AM 
Muffins and sandwiches and more in the 

Cake Cabinet every day for smoko! 
LUNCH FROM 10AM – 2PM. 

Chicken, Beef Burgers, Chicken Sushi Salad 
with the special board to look on as well. 

PHONE 24406 TO PRE ORDER
 Coffee, Breakfast or Lunch 

for dine in or takeaway.

  
THE 0LIVE is in The Village & we are open 6 day per week  

– Thursday to Tuesday  
CLOSED WEDNESDAYs  

Coffee Machine is ready @ 630 with Old Quarter Coffee Merchants Coffee,  
So is the kitchen with Bacon & Eggs rolls, Breaky Burgers &  

lots More Breakfast items. 
Breakfast 630-11am  

Muffins and sandwiches and more in the Cake Cabinet every day for smoko!  
Lunch from 10am – 2pm.  

Chicken, Beef Burgers, Chicken Sushi Salad with the special board to look on as 
well.  

Phone 24406 to pre order, Coffee Breakfast of lunch for dine in or takeaway. 

##We are looking for Junior staff members to join our team for a shift over the 
weekend or in the school holidays  

Please Phone Nomes on 56010 or pop in to say hello. ## 

  

NORFOLK ASSISTS THOSE IN NEED 
NATIN assistance is available to those being medevac’d  

off Norfolk Island. 
You can find the form with the social worker @ 

NIRHRACS  
& Norfolk Online. 

Natin would like to thank all the donations we have 
generously received from the community for this 

wonderful community 
“The smallest act of kindness is worth more than the 

grandest intention.”  ~Oscar Wilde

  
THE 0LIVE is in The Village & we are open 6 day per week  
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Muffins and sandwiches and more in the Cake Cabinet every day for smoko!  
Lunch from 10am – 2pm.  
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weekend or in the school holidays  
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& Norfolk Online. 

Natin would like to thank all the donations we have 
generously received from the community for this 

wonderful community 
“The smallest act of kindness is worth more than the 

grandest intention.”  ~Oscar Wilde

16th February 1955  -  23rd  December 2022

A Celebration for the Life
of

Patricia Frances Conaghan

Then shall the king say unto them on His right hand:

Come ye blessed of my father,
Inherit the kingdom prepared for you
from the foundation of the world.
For I was hunger’d and ye gave me meat,
I was thirsty and ye gave me drink,
I was a stranger and ye took me in
Naked and ye clothed me,
I was sick and ye visited me,
I was in prison and ye came unto me;
In a much as ye have done it unto one,
of the least of these my breathren
Ye have done it unto Me,
Ye have done it unto Me.
 

Pitcairn Anthem

The family would like to thank and acknowledge the care and 

support shown to Pat over the years. Please join us at 

The Leagues Club to Remember our Pat.

The Lord’s Prayer

Our Father, which art in heaven,

Hallowed be thy Name. Thy kingdom come.

Thy will be done, in earth as it is in heaven.

Give us this day our daily bread. And forgive us our trespasses, 

As we forgive them that trespass against us.

And lead us not into temptation; But deliver us from evil:

For thine is the kingdom, The power, and the glory, 

For ever and ever.

AMEN

 

T: (+6723) 22444  |  W: www.norfolkisland.gov.nf 

MEDIA 
RELEASE 

TOURISM NEWS 
Watawieh yorlyi and a big welcome to our visitors, 
 

Calendar of Events February 2023 
Please note: Events and Festivals can be postponed or cancelled without notice. 
 
4-12         International Clay Target Shoot championships 
15             Government House Charity Open Day 
13-17      Vets Golf tournament 
19-24      South Pacific Pairs Bowling tournament 
 

Bookeasy Training and Development Manager  
 
 It has been a pleasure to welcome back Chris 
Telenta for a week of Book Easy training and 
updates with local operators and the VIC staff. 
It has been a great opportunity for tourist 
operators to have face-to-face sessions with Chris 
to learn about improving product listings such as 
having instant confirmation, correct information, 
great images and advise on how to look after your 
Book Easy console; aiming to increase bookings. 
Book Easy is the reservation system used on the 
Norfolk Island Tourism website 
norfolkisland.com.au and is a one stop shop for 
potential visitors, where they can book 
accommodation, tours and car hire. The 
commission of 15% is one of the lowest around 
and commission earned stays on the island. If you missed Chris this trip, Book Easy offer 
online training, contact the VIC for details. 
 

Wedding Services Directory 
 

The Visitor Information Centre quite often receives enquiries about getting married on 
Norfolk Island. We are currently updating the information we have on file. If you provide a 
service e.g make-up, wedding cars, photographer, venues, planning etc please phone 22147 
or email your details to nitourism@nirc.gov.nf  
 
 
 
 

  A friendly reminder to PLEASE RECYLE any 
tourist maps, flyers and brochures that are clean and 
readable and can be used again. Just drop into the 
recycling  bin at the Visitor Information Centre.

“Darset”.... Tania @ Norfolk Island Tourism 
#norfolkisland

For further information please view www.
norfolkisland.com.au

Tania Anderson
Marketing & Customer Service Officer 21 January 

2023

PLEASE BE CAREFUL
when transporting firewood, 

machinery, green waste, 
plants or any other organic 
materials across the Island 

to avoid spreading the 
Argentine Ants
 into new areas.

Norfolk Island celebrates a wide and varied caledar 
of events for both sporting and pleasure. If you would 
like to add your event to our list for February, please 
feel free to email through to news@thenorfolkislander.
com

For more informtion or events that may not be listed 
here, please cll in to the Visitor Information Centre at 
the Bicentennial Complex.

Calendar of Events February 2023
Please note: Events and Festivals can be postponed 

or cancelled without notice.
- 4-12  International Clay Target Shoot 

championships
- 13-17 Vets Golf tournament
- 19-24  South Pacific Pairs Bowling tournament

NI Growers’ Co-Operative News
An update and repeat of last week’s notice, 

regarding Seed Potato orders. It is disappointing that 
to date I have received only 10 orders.  There are 8 
more sleeps left to put your orders in!

For anyone new to the Island, the bags of seed 
potatoes are each 20kg.  There is a requirement of 
$50.00 deposit per bag and Membership of $10.00 to 
be paid with order.

The balance is paid when you get the potatoes as the 
full cost is not known till they arrive.

SEED POTATO ORDERS FOR 2023 varieties
Dutch Cream       Fidelia        ]White Star
Bounty      Mantattan       Merlot (red)
Malou             Gatsby             Kelly (French Fries)
Desiree (to be confirmed)

The first two and Desiree are well known varieties, 
We have had white star and Merlot  once before.

Brief descriptions
BOUNTY - Round oval potatoes, cream skin and 

flesh. Yields well. Good all-rounder for cooking, with 
good taste and texture.

GATSBY – Oval shape potatoes, white skin and 
cream flesh. Shallow eyes. Yields well. Firm cooking  
potato with good flavour.

KELLY – Long oval potatoes, Cream skin with 
white flesh. Shallow eyes.  Yields well.

The ultimate French fry variety.
MALOU – Short oval potatoes, shallow eyes, 

yellow skin with light yellow flesh. Yields well. 
Buttery flavour, creamy texture for all cooking.

MANHATTAN – Oval potatoes with shallow eyes, 
white skin with cream flesh. Yields well. Firm all-
rounder  cooking with good taste and texture.

There have indications that there may be a shortage 
of seed potatoes this year and it would be advisable to 
get our orders in as early as possible.

The price has not been confirmed yet, but it is 
around the same as last year, which was $75.00.

I have been taking orders from Saturday 4th 
February and will do so until Sunday 19th February.  
Order to supplier will be despatched on 20th February.   
I would prefer orders by email to: pussbarnaby@ni.net.
nf  (I will confirm receipt by return email) otherwise 
the answer phone is on 22214

It would be a big help if you order ASAP. 
PLEASE have your order in by the 19th February.

Membership to the NI Growers’ Co-op  is $10 
per year generally paid when a Member orders their 
seed potatoes.  However, if you don’t want to order 
potatoes, the Co-op also sells fertilizer,  bean and 
sweet corn seed. 

 Enquiries to  Ph. 22214 or pussbarnaby@ni.net.nf

Bowls Report 
by Ballzup.

Men’s Triples.
The semi-finals of the Men’s Triples were played 

on Saturday with two good games played. The 
International Rep team of Ryan Dixon, Hadyn Evans 
& Tony Scicluna accounted for Dave Smith, Graeme 
Woolley & Stephen Mathews 19-11 but were pushed 
all the way and a good hit out for the Rep team. In the 
other game the great form of Kieran Lawler, Kevin 
Randall & Mitch Randall continued by defeating 
Trev Gow, Culla Graham & Barry Wilson 19-16 in a 
game that Kieran’s team led from the very first end, 
with Mitch leading really good for a young player, 
and Kevin certainly picking up his game after all that 
time on the greens practicing, Kieran only had to sit 
back and relax, glowing in the win. The final between 
Ryan’s team and Kieran’s team will be played on 
Saturday and live streamed throughout the world.

Social bowls were also played with Tess Evans, 
Anne Gardiner & Dot (v) defeating Ann Snell, Mike 
(v) & Mandy Challender 20-16; Ester Sanchez, Debby 
Adams & Richard Shannon defeated Norm Trickey, 
Allan Leach & Bob Challender 29-6; Ian Lane, 
Michael Trickey & Tony Rush defeated Kate Smith, 
Tanya Randall & Bill (v) 29-10; and Phil Jones & 
Jemima defeated Brent Johnstone & Jordy Jones 18-
14.

Open Pairs.
In the Open Pairs quarter-finals played on Sunday, 

again there were some really good games particularly 
as the format is set’s play of 2 sets, with a 3 end tie-
break if required. Brent Johnstone & Tony Scicluna 
defeated Stephen Mathews & Tony Rush in a tie-break 
game 9-7, 1-15, 6-1; Ryan & Ellie Dixon defeated 
Culla Graham & Michael Trickey 8-7, 14-8; and in a 
humdinger of a game, Kieran Lawler & Kevin Randall 
defeated Dave & Kate Smith 12-1, 9-11, 3-2, with 
Kieran having to draw the shot with his last bowl of 
the game to win the end on a tight measure.

Ladies Triples.

The final of the Ladies Triples was played on 
Wednesday between the teams Ester Sanchez, Tanya 
Randall & Ellie Dixon and that of Vivian Dela Cruz, 
Annie Pledger & Jan Williams. The game got away 
to a good start for Vivian’s team who led 9-2 after 
just 6 ends but Ester’s team clawed their way back to 
level the scores at 10-10 all after 11 ends. With both 
teams playing good bowls and the ends being shared 

the score was 13-12 to Vivian’s team with just 2 ends 
to play. So after leading the whole game Ester’s team 
picked up 3 shots on the penultimate end to have the 
lead for the first time 15-13 and with Vivian’s team 
chasing shots, unfortunately for her it was not to be and 
Ester’s team ran out the winners 18-13 and claim the 
Championship for 2023.

Social bowls were also played with Hadyn Evans, 
Paul Hingston & Mandy Challender defeating Norm 
Trickey, Bill Silcock & Bob Challender 20-7; Ian Lane, 
Debby Adams & Anne Gardiner defeated Kate Smith, 
Pauline Turton & Kitha Bailey 21-15; Petal Jones, 
Richard Shannon & Fraser (v) defeated Ann Snell, 
Allan Leach & Jemima 18-15; and Tony Scicluna & 
Mike Trickey defeated Myka Quintal & Dot (v) 21-17.

NIO Triples.
With the NIO Triples just a week away, the draw 

has been done and with 30 teams in the Men’s and 
Ladies draw, it will be a very busy week for many, with 
2 games daily commencing on Sunday 13th working 
the way through the week to the finals on Friday 18th. 
A great week ahead for the Bowls Club with a lot of 
visitors joining us for the week of bowls.

(contnued overleaf)



Ronda - continued
she had previously worked in the nursing home and 
was now a resident herself.

Even though she yearned to be back on Norfolk, 
it gave Brendon, Dionne, Brooke and their children, 
good quality time to spend with her which they will 
forever cherish.

We would like to make special mention to the 
wonderful, compassionate and genuine care that she 
received at Te Mana from the staff. Mum being Mum, 
all of the staff fell in love with her unique nature and 
were very saddened at her passing.

As heartbroken as we are, we all know Mum is in a 
better place now. She will have plenty of catching up 
to do with all of the fallen stars.

As you all know – there are many many more funny 
stories to be told and certainly not enough time right 
now so please join us at Khan and Mandy’s after the 
ceremony to celebrate mums life with us.

We love you dearly Mum – you were one of a kind 
which made you the most special - rest easy.

ThankYou
Our family wish to thank Shane and the grave 

diggers, the airport ramp crew, Mal and Leonard for 
driving mum home and to her final resting place, 
Colleen and Robyn and the wreath makers, all those 
that supplied flowers and greenery, Simon for the 
eulogies, Chris and Simone for the sound system and 
music, Kev and Kieran for the footage, Joss for the 
sweet wettles, to Don and his group for singing and 
to the lovely supportive Nobbs and Christian-Baileys 
families that have once again supported us with 
accommodation and vehicles. 

There has been so much love support and assistance, 
if we have missed anyone out we apologise.

Thank You
On behalf of the Norfolk Island Netball Committee, 

Norfolk Island Solomons players and Officials, NI 
Touch players & Officials, we would all like to say 
how overwhelming it was to receive the honor from 
the Norfolk Island Fire Service water fountain over 
the planes as we arrived back to Norfolk Island 
from 2 weeks of representing Norfolk Island and its 
Community in the 39th Pacific Games. 

This welcome home indeed gave us all the greatest 
pride to be acknowledged in this prestigious way as 
we made the final trek arriving back on Norfolk. 

The athletes had dedicated 10 months of being 
away from their babies, siblings, and parents, for a 
lot of hours during every week and weekend. Some 
players and officials had to put birthdays on hold – 
Milestones ones-18 and 21, family, work or friend 
events and gatherings and a lot of personal time into 
training. 4:30am getting up to be at training at 5:00am 
– Every week not here and there, not getting home to 
have dinner till 7:00pm sometimes 8:00pm and all did 
this with smiles on their faces knowing they would be 
representing their home and people.  

So thank you NI Fire Station for recognizing the 
sacrifices all involved athletes played in their roles at 
the Solomon Island Pacific Games. 

Even the pilots and hostesses were beyond honored 
to be part of the plane’s arrivals home and never in 
their airline careers had they been privileged enough 
to be part of this ceremony. 

Many thanks,
Naydene Murray

Secretary


